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E.C. ISSUES UPDATED LIST OF U.S. TRADE BAl.ltIER.S 

The European Community has issued a new report on u.s. trade practices that 

impede E.C. exports. 

The report, while not exhaustive, identifies more than 30 measures that the 

Community considers trade obstacles, including tariffs, import quotas, 

customs barriers, public procurement policies, countervailing and 

antidumping duties procedures, export subsidies and tax barriers. "These 

measures mean a considerable loss for European businesses," said Willy De 

Clercq, E.c. Commissioner for External Relations. 

The report updates a previous list issued by the Community in December 

1985. Its presentation is similar to that of the Report on Foreign Trade 

Barriers issued in November 1986 by the Office of the U.S. Trade 

Representative. 

The purpose of the report is to make it clear that trade practices which 

impede exports are not a problem faced only by U.S. exporters. Europeans 

face similar problems in the U.S. Unilateral action outside the 

international trading rules against "unfair trade practices abroad" could 

easily be mirrored by equivalent action against U.S. exports. 
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The report notes that the United States is the Community's largest trading 

partner, with u.s.-E.C. trade amounting to almost $133 billion in 1986 • 

. ·~ Together the Community. and the United States account for 36 percent of 

world trade, and 60 percent of the trade between industrialized countries. 

"Therefore, both parties have a joint interest and responsibility for 

monitoring and furthering the world's free trade system," Mr. De Clercq 

said. 

"We are ready to work with the United States in eliminating trade barriers 

either through bilateral discussions or within the Uruguay Round of trade 

negotiations." 

The E.c. report is attached. 
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1. TARirr AND OTHER IMPORT CHARGES 

A. Tariff Barriers 

l. Description 

Numerous products of EC export interest are assessed with high US 
tariffs. Textiles, chemicals ceramics, porcelain, knives, cheese end 
certain shoes are all assessed with tariffs at 20% or more (49~ in the 
case of some textiles). High tariffs reduce EC access possibilities for 
these products on the US market, 

2, Estimated imgect 

Although it is difficult to measure the impact of these restrictions, 
tariff reductions on these products would significantly increase EC 
firms' competi liveness on the US market. 

3, Actions Taken or to be Taken 

Tariff reductions wi 11. be negotiated within the framework of the 
Uruguay Round, 

Customs User reea 

l. Descripition 

As a result of laws enacted in 1985 and 1986, the United States imposes 
customs user fees with respect to the arrival of merchandise, vessels, 
trucks, trains, private boats and planes, and passengers, The most 
significant of these fees is that applied by processing formal entries 
of all imported merchandise, except products of the least developed 
countries, eligible countries under the Caribbean ~aoin Economic 
Recovery Act, or United States insular provisions or merchandise entered 
under Schedule a, Special Classifications, of the Teriff Schedules of 
the United States. The merchandise processing fee for December 1, 1986, 
through September }O, 1987 is 0,22 percent ad valorem, The fee for the 
following two fiscal ~ears will be the lesser of (1) 0,17 percent ad 
velorem, or (2) an amount determined by the Secretary of the Treasury to 
be sufficient to provide revenue for covering the cost of Customs 
commercial operations. The budget proposal for tiacal Year 1988, 
howevt!r, requests extension of the fee be)'ond the expir)' date originally 
envisaged. 

The EC considers that these customs user fees which are calculated on an 
ad valorem basis are incompatible with the obligations of the United 
States pursuant to Articles II and VIII of GATT, 

2. Estimated Impact 

Based on the EC' s 1985 exports to the United States, the merchandise 
proceesing fee will cost the EC approximately $175.5 million in 1987, 
The other customs user fees referred to above will cost the EC approxi• 
mately $22,2 million in 1987. 



1987 REPORT ON U.S. TRADE BARRIERS 

INTRODUCTION 

The European Community has drawn up a list of US practices which pose 
obstacles to EC trade. The Report updates a previous list issued by the 
EC in December 198S, Ita presentation 11 similar to that of the Report 
on roreign Trade Barriers issued in November 1986 by the office of the 
US Trade R-.presentative. Some of the barrier, mentioned are not 
necessarily inconsistent with US international obligations. The list is 
not exhaustive. It does not include barriers to trade in services 
(l.e. cargo preferences) nor all unjustified or discriminatory 
phytoaanitary measures. On the other hand it includea barriers which 
are uniquely Americana re-export controls, unilateral retaliation under 
Section 301 of the Trade and Tariff Act of 1974 and US implementation or 
the anti-dumping and countervailing statutes of the General Agreement on 
Tariffs and Trade. 

The purpose of the report is to make clear that trade Piactioes which 
impede exports are not a unique problem only faced by US exporters. 
Europeans face similar problems in the US. So unilateral action.Putside 
the international trading rules against 11 unfair trade practices abroad" 
could eaaily be mirrored by equivelent action against US exports. 

Generally. it should be emphasized that negotiations within the 
framework of the Uruguay Round will aim at solving a substantive part of 
the barriers mentioned. 

XXX 
X 

The United States is the Community's largest trading partner. In 1986, 
EC/12-US trade totalled nearly $ 133 billion which e~uala nearly 20 , 
of EC trade world-wide. The US trade balance with the Community deteri
oted considerably since 1984: 3 yeara total 1984-1986 - $ ~4 billion. 
but in the 4-year period betwe,en 1980 to 198) the EC/12 accumulated a 
trade balance deficit with the US totalling$ 63 billion. 

Together the EC and the US combine J6 I of world trade, and 60 % of 
trade between Western industrialised countries. Both have therefore a 
major joint interest, and a common responsibility ror monitoring and 
furthering the world free trade system. By the Punta del Este Declara
tion, both are committed to stand at ill and roll back in the f'ield of 
trade barriers. 



2. Estimated Impact 

The estimated annual cost to the EC of the tax on imported petroleum 
products is $21.2 million. The cost of the ta)( on imported chemical 
derivatives may be as high aa $18,6 million, 

3, Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC requested consultations under CATT Article XXII(l), which were 
unsuccessful, The CATT Council has instituted a Panel at the request of 
the EC end other Contracting Parties, 

E. Tariff Reclassifications 

l, Description 

The United States periodically and unilaterally changes the tariff 
classification of imported products, often resulting in an increase in 
the duties payable on such items. for example, reclassification 
resulted 1n an increase in the tariff applicable to machine threshed 
tobacco. Similarly, beginning in April 1984, apparel with simulated 
features, e.g. false pockets end flaps, has been classified as 
ornamented apparel which is subject to higher tariffs than 
non-ornamented apparel. Similarly, the Community has had cause to com
p.lain about a whole series of reclassifications resulting in adverse 
economic consequences for Community exports for instance on caseine. 

2, Estimated lmgact 

Although the ~otal impact of such tariff reclassifications is difficult 
to quantify, the potential effect is significant, 

3, Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC is entitled to compensation under Article 11,5 of the GATT when 
such unilateral tariff reclassificatior1 occurs for bound concessions, 
but the United States has not offered such compensation in the cases 
mentioned. 
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3. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Community joined GATT consultations under Article XXII requested by 
Canada and has held Article XXll 1 (1) consult atione with the US which 
were unsucceeaful. At the request of the EC, the GATT Council instituted 
a panel in March 1987. 

C. Other User fees 

l. Description 

In July 1986 customs regulations were emended to impose customs user 
fees for the arrival of passengers ($5 per arrival), and commercial 
vessels ($)97 per arrival, with a maximum of $5,900 per year for the 
same vessel) , 

The United States enacted a law in October 1986 requiring the collection 
of a $5 immigration ueer fee for the inspection of passengers arriving 
in the United States aboard a commercial aircraft or vessel, effective 
December 1, 1986. The United States proposes to use the fee to fund the 
United States Immigration and Naturalization Service. 

The United Shtes also enacted a harbour maintenance fee in October 
1986. The fee, which is to finance the cost of harbour dredging and 
channel maintenance, amounts to 0,04 percent of the value of commercial 
cargo travelling through United States ports, 

These fees are additional burdens on EC travellers and exports. 

2. Estimated Impact 

The estimated· annual cost of these fees to the EC ls $14.2 million for 
the immigration user fee, $14.2 million for the customs fees and 
$14.J million, for the harbour maintenance tax, 

3. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Commission joined other governments in a d~marche to the US Authori
ties on 19 December 1966. 

o. Superfund Taxes 

Description 

The United States enacted a law in 1986 to establish a "Superfund" to 
finance the clean up of toxic waste sites that imposes two discrimina
tory taxes on imports: (l) en 11. 7 cents per barrel tax on imported 
petroleum products (compared with 8.2 cents per barrel on domestic pro
ducts), end (2) a tax imposed only on imported chemical derivatives of 
the feedstocks subject to the Superfund tax equal to the tax that would 
have applied to the feedstocks if the derivatives had been produced in 
the United States (or~ percent ad valorem if the importer doee not pro
vide sufficient information to determine the taxable feedstock 
components in a derivative), 

Tnese provisions are in conflict with Article III .2 of the GA TT which 
prohibits parties from applying higher internal taxes to imported pro
oucts th&n to like domestic products. 
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2. Estimated Impact 

It ie difficult to quantify the impact of not licensing imports in cases 
where the United States imposes quantitative restrictions but it may 
cause considerable warehouse and transportation costs. The uncertainty 
created is clearly an obstacle to trade, 

3. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC raised this iRsue with the United States as not being in 
conformity with the GATT Licensing Code with respect to speciality steel 
quotas. The GATT Licensing Committee agreed to address this issue 
within its work programme. 

C. Machine tools 

1. Description 

Subsequent to the US machine tools industry's initiatives to obtain i,n.. 
port relief under the national security provisions (Sect. 2)2 of the 
Trade Expansion Act of 1962) and the mounting pressures by Congress for 
action, the Administration concluded in December 1986 Voluntary 
Restraint Arrangements with Jepen and Taiwan for their exports to the US 
between 19ij7 and 1991. The US request to Germany to equally agree to 
export restraint levels was rejected by the federal Republie. As a 
consequence the US established in December 1986 maximum market share 
levels for certain types of machine tools imported from Germany, These 
levels will be monitored by the US and the US had threatened unilateral 
action in case they are exceeded, Other Member States are equally 
threatened by "remedial action" if they increase their market share in 
the US. The publication of specific import levels and the specific 
threats of restrictive measures are likely to have a negative impact on 
Community exports, They ere neither in conformity with US national 
legislation nor in conformity with US obligations under Article XI of 
the GATT. 

2. Estimated l'!'Ract 

Cannot be assessed at this stage. 

3. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Community has, by Note Verbale or 22 December 1986 reserved its GATT 
rights and indicated that the Commission will propose remedial action lo 
the Council, should restrictive measures be taken by the United States. 

D. Beverages and Confectionery 

1. Description 

In Ma)' 1986 the US introduced quotes on imports from the Community of 
certain wines, beers, apple and pear juice, candy and chocolate in the 
content of the dispute over the enlargement of the Convnunity. 
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11, QUANTITATIVE RESTRICTIONS AND IMPORT SURVEILLANCE 

A. Agricultural Import Quotas 

1, Description 

The Uniled States maintains import quotes on a variety of agricultural 
products, including certain dairy products (including cheese), sugar and 
syrups, certain articles containing sugar, cotton of certain staple 
lengths, cotton waste end strip and peanuts. While these restrictions 
are covered b~ a CATT waiver, the~ do restrict certain EC exports to the 
US and have, particularly in the case of sugar, considerable negative 
effects on the world markets, 
Section 22 of the US Agricultural Adjustment Act of 1933 requires import 
restrictions to be imposed when products are imported in such quantities 
end under such conditions ae to render ineffective, or materially inter
fere with, any United States agricultural programme, Such restrictions 
ere a breach of GATT Article 11 or Xl, Therefore, the United States 
sought and wee granted a waiver from its CATT obligations under such 
articles for Section 22 quotas in March 1955, subject to certain con
ditions, In the Community's view there is no justification for a 
continuation of the waiver (a waiver is usually of limited and fixed 
duration in GATT) which has existed for over 30 years, 

2. (stimeted Impact 

EC exports ere moat heavily affected by United States quotes on dairy 
products, cheese and sugar-containing articles. Community 1985 exports 
of dair)' products end cheese were + $220 milh sugar and sugar 
containing articles were+ $135 mill. --

), Actions Taken or to be Taken 

During the Tokyo Round, United States Section 22 quotas on EC dairy pro
ducts and cheese were the subject of negotiations. At that lime, the CC 
reserved its GATT rights with respect to these quotas, The United 
States has said that, in principle, !ta GATT waiver for Section 22 
restrictions can be the subject of negotiation in the framework of the 
Uruguay Round. 

e. Import licensing for quota Naaures 

1. Description 

When the United States imposes unilateral quota restrictions on imports, 
the merchandise to be customs cleared must be accompanied by an 
invoice. However, such an invoice cannot be obtained until the goods 
ere physically in the US customs territory. Thus importers and 
exporters ere not assured at the time of the shipment that the goods 
will be allowed to enter the US. If the quota has been filled, the 
goods must be re .. exported or stocked in e warehouse until a quota is 
available. The fact that one cannot apply for the invoices prior to the 
shipment creates a barrier to trade and is a violation of the GATT 
Agreement on Import Licensing Procedures {Art, 2 d of the Code). 
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III, CUSTOMS BARRJERS 

A. Origin marking fot pipea and tubes 

1. Description 

Section 304(c) of the Tariff Act of 1930, as emended in 19841 requires 
that the origin of imported steel · pipes and fittings be marked on the 
article by die stamping, case .. in-mold lettering, etching or engraving. 
Because such marking is impossible or renders the article useless or 
reduces its commercial utility in many cases, the requirement is 
contrary to CATT Articles Vlll,l(c), IX,2 end 41 end the GATT Agreement. 
on Technical Barriers to Trade. Because there is no similar requirement 
for domestic pipes end fittings, the requirement is also discriminatory 
and a breach of Article Ill • 

. 2. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC held 
Article XXll. 
administrative 
negligible. 

consultations with the United States under GATT 
Although Section 304(c) has not been repealed• 

procedurea hav~ been · adopted which render the impact 

B. US origin rules for textiles 

1, Description 

In September 1984 the US strengthened the rules for the determination of 
the origin of textile products. Under the new rules, the Community is 
not treated as "one" for the purpose of the determination of the origin 
of textiles. 

2. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Commission has taken up the issue repeatedly with the US euthori .. 
ties; the US have so far declined to respond favourably. 
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2. Eetimeted Impact 

The quotas were set at levels which have not proved restrictive, but im
porters have experienced delays in customs clearance. Uncertainty re
garding access has proved to be an obstacle to trade, 

). Actions Taken or to be Taken 

In response to these non restrictive quotas the EC introduced 
retrospective surveillance or certain imports from the US, 1f the 
quotas should become restrictive the EC will take equivalent action 
against imports from the US. 

E. r1rearms and munitions 

1. Description 

The United States prohibits imports of firearms and munitions, except 
when authorized by the Secretary of' the Treasury in cases where the 
importer demonstrates that the imports are for specific uses, e.g. 
competitions, training, museum cr;,llections. Because sales by United 
States producers are not subject to similar requirements, United States 
practice discriminates against imports and is inconsistent with CATT 
Artie le I II. 

2, Estimated Impact 

The value of the US market in this area ia estimated at about $2 - 2,5 
billion (198.;). 

J, Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC has noted the United Stat,a prohibition on imported firearms and 
munitions as a prime fecie breach or Article III in lhe GATT catalogue 
of non tariff barriers, which will be examined in the framework of the 
Urugua)' Round, 
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). Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The United States action is inconsistent with the GATT Agreements on 
Trade in Civil Aircraft and Technical Barriers to Trade. The EC has 
raised the issue in the Committee in Trade on Civil Aircraft and has 
joined other governments in a d6marche to the US Authorities, 

c. Parma Ham 

!. Description 

Imports into the US of Italian origin ham have been subject to a long 
standing prohibition. This import prohibition, ostensibly for reasons or 
health, is no longer justified following a positive outcome to the long 
and complex scientific testing procedures carried out both by the US 
Department of Agriculture (Plum Island laboratories) and by Italian 
authorities which concluded that the ham fully conforms to US health 
standards. 

TilE reSPl1lth was concluded before the summer of 198S to lhe full satis
faction of the competer,t US authorities. In spite of thls, the US autho
rities have still not lifted the import prohibition. Despite the 
reviews, the matter has now been submitted for "peer" review by a group 
of scientists outside the US federal government, thus creating further 
delay and uncertainty. 

2. Estimated impact 

If the American market is opened, it is expected that important sales of 
this high quality product, which is already sold in numerous countries, 
will take place. 

J. Actions taken or to be taken 

The import restrictions are unjust.ified and contrary to GATT Articles XI 
and Xlll and not justified by Art XX, The Commission has repeatedly 
drawn the attention of the US authorities to the illegal US behaviour in 
this respect. 
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IV. STANDARDS, TESTING, LABELLING AND CERTIFICATION 

A. Telecommunications 

1. Description 

EC suppliers of switches and transmission equipment experience difrf .. 
oulties in selling into the United States market because of lengthy end 
costly approval procedures, A vendor trying to sell equipment to a Bell 
Operating Company {"BOC") must have its equipment evaluated and 
certified by Bellcore, the research and testing facility of the BOCs, 
Obtaining Bellcore evaluation. certificate takes a niinimum of 18 months 
but, can easily take up to 2 or 3 years, with costs that, according to 
the estimation of industry experts, can easily exceed US $ 10 mill. 
There is no guarantee that a sales contract will materialise at the end 
of the process, 

In addition, due to the foct that the technical environment in the US 
differs heavily from most other countries, the costs for adapting 
European-based switching equipment to US specifications ere in the 
average et least 6 times higher than the costs for the necessary adapta
tion work with regard to practically ell other countries, 

2. Estimated Impact 

It is difficult to quantify the impact of the Bellcore approval process, 
but clearly few exporters can afford the risky costs for the evaluation 
process and adaptation work mentioned above, 

). Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Community has officially drawn the attention of US authorities to 
this aspect of telecommunications equipment approval. 

The Community and the United States have instituted fact-finding dis
cussions on telecommunications - these began with EC missions to the US 
in April end June 1986. A US team v.tsited Brussels in rebruary 1987. 

A number of areas of cooperation have been agreed including standards 
and testing. 

B. fAA requirement on spare parts for aircraft 

1. Description 

The federal Aviation Administration ("FAA") has announced onerous new 
inspection requirements for imported spare parte for aircraft. The re
quirements are being applied without advance notice and retroactively to 
imports already entered into the United States. 

2, Estimated Imea~t 

Such inspection requirements are most likely to discourage potential US 
buyers from purchasing aircraft manufactured within the EC. 
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). Actions Taker, or to be Taken 

Department of Defense purchases of machine tools are covered by the GATT 
Government Procurement Code, Exemptions may only be taken after 
notification and compensation procedures according to the Code. The EC 
has requested consultations under the Coue. 

8. roreign built dredges and other vessels 

1. Oescr iption 

The Merchant Marine Act of 1920 requires that only United States
registered vessels may be used in United States territorial waters for 
activities other than transporting passengers or merchandise, e.g. 
dredging, towing end salvaging. Because only vessels constructed in the 
United States ere eligible for United States registry for these pur
poses, there is a de facto prohibition against using imported work 
vessels. 

United States law also requires that vessels registered in the United 
States for use in coestwise commerce, i.e. between United States ports, 
be constructeu in the United States. Among other vessels, this require
ment applies to air-cushioned vehicles travelling over water, e.g. 
hovercraft. 

2, Estimated lmeact 

The value of the US market in this area is estimated et about $1.} 
billion (1986). 

J. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC and other contracting parties have noted United States treatment 
of these vessels as a prime fecie breach of Article III in the CATT 
catalogue of non tariff barriers. The EC expects to raise this issue in 
the framework of the review of this catalogue in the Urugua)' Round. 

C. High voltage power equipn,nt 

1. Description 

The United States enacted a law in 1986 giving US f il'!Tle a )0 percent 
preference with respect to the procurement of high voltage power equip• 
ment by the Power Marketing Administration, the Tennessee Valley 
Authorit)' and the Bonneville Power Administration. 

2, Estimated Impact 

It is difficult at this stage to estirnate the impect. The EC continues 
its examination. 

}. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

Such procurement is not covered b>' the GATT Government Procurement 
Code. Negotiations on the extension of the Code coverage will take place 
in the Uruguay Round negotiations. 
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V. PUBLIC PROCUREMENT 

The United States Government practice of adopting Buy American policies 
in certain areas of government procurement hos created permanent 
discrimination in favour of Uniled States products. In addition, it has 
encouraged state end local entities to adopt similar policies. 

The Department of Defense, at both its own initiative and Congressional 
directive, ia prohibited from purchasing from foreign sources forging 
items, machine tools, coal and coke, hand end measuring tools, textile 
articles, stainless steel flatware end ship propulsion shafts. These 
measures are contrary to bilateral Memoranda of Understanding between 
the US and other NATO partners. 

Article Vll I .1 of the GA TT Government Procurement Code allows parties to 
make exceptions to the general rules of the Code for goods considered 
indispensable for national security or defence. However, 
Article IX.~(a) provides that exceptions may be made only in exceptional 
circumstances and must be negotiated with the other parties. 

At state end local levels, Buy American provisions ere often "JserJ by 
transport and roBd construction authorities to limit foreign participa
tion, even where federal funds are used. ror example, the construction 
of mass transit systems with federal funds is subject to a Buy America 
preference of 10 percent on rolling stock and 2S percent on other 
supplies. Although the provision of Article I.2 of the Code requires 
parties to inform ragionnl ond local government of the objectives, 
principles and rules of the Code, this has not prevented discrimination 
against foreign sources by US state and local governments. 

In the context of the renegotiation of the GATT Government Procurement 
Code the EC is seeking an extension of the Code coverage to the US 
states. The parties have agreed to negotiate extension of Cade coverage 
to services, telecommunications and heav)' electrical equipment. 

The following items are examples of Bu)' American provisions enacted by 
the United States. 

A. Buy American policy on machine tools 

l, Description 

The United States enacted a law in 1986 that reQuires machine tools used 
in any government-owned facility or property under the control of the 
Department of Defence to have been manufactured in the United States or 
Canedo. 

2. Estimated Impoct 

While the estimated impact is as yet unquantified for ell Member States 
of the EC, one Member State expects to lose $30-40 million of business 
because of the machine tool procurement rule. Other Member States 
suppl)'ing machine tools are likely to be similarly impacted. 
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2, Estimated Impact 

This programme has already been used ta provide subsidies valued at 
$50 million for promoting exports of hiqh value products, e.g. wine, 
fruits, vegetables, dried fruits and citrus, mostly to Europe and the 
far East. 

3, Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Community has not yet taken any particular policy initiative in 
relation to this programme. 

c. Corn gluten feed and other cereals substitutes 

l, Des er iption 

Corn gluten feed and other cereal substitutes are by-products from the 
processing of corn into strach, corn sweeteners and ethanol, ln the lest 
two cases particularly they benefit from various subsidies and tax 
incentives, both directly and indirectly. ror example, corn producers 
benefit from numerous internal agricultural support. programmes (not 
least from the very high internal US sugar price) and from extremely 
restrictive import quotes• see 11, A 1. Similarly, the production of 
ethonol, a high grade alcohol used as an additive in gasoline, has 
greatly increased in recent years, .largely as a result of federal and 
state tax incentives and Ell"I extraordinary tariff surcharge on imported 
ethane 1. 

2. Estimated Impact 

Virtually all United States production of corn gluten feed is exported -
nearly ell of it to the EC, United States corn gluten feed exports have 
in the pest displaced the use of EC produce as animal feedstuff, leaving 
a costly surplus. 

The EC imported 3,344.823 tons of corn gluten feed worth 
$5!1,482 million from the US in 1985. These imports have contributged 
to livestock product surpluses and have displaced an amount of EC feeu 
grains of roughly J,000,000 tons, 

3. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

Canadian author! ties recent! y imposed countervailing duties on the im
ports of subsidized corn from United States as they consider that these 
subsidies are countervailable subsidies end cause material irijur)' to 
Canadian corn producers. 
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VI. EXPORT SUBSIDIES 

A. [~port Enhancement Progranvne (EEP) 

1. Description 

The rood Security Act, 1985 (the rarm Bill) requires the United States 
Departoment of Agriculture ~USDA) to uae Commodity Credit Corporation 
stocks worth $1 billion over a 3 year period to subsidise exports of US 
farm products. USDA, however has the option to use up to $1,5 billion 
worth. The programme is now used for several commodities (wheat, wheat 
flour. barley, feed• poultry. dairy cattle) and for e~port toe number 
of countries. especially traditional EC markets in Africa and the Middle 
East. The United States added China ( in 1987) to the list of countries 
to which EEP can apply. It is clear that use of the EEP will continue 
in 1987, with a consequent depressing effect on world markets. 

2. Estimated Impact 

As of mid-March 1987, about 9. 7 million tons of wheat, 2 million tons of 
wheat flour, and 2.8 million tons of barl~y had been subsidized for 
export within the programme. In financial terms subsidies already 
granted are valued at approximately $620 million. 

J. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The Community hes already reacted where necessary to US EEP 
increasing its export refunds, and will continue to do so. 
Round of trade negotiations will provide an opportunity to 
end other forms of US agricultural subsidies. 

e. Targeted export assistance 

1. Oeecription 

subsidies by 
The Uruguay 

address this 

The F'ood Security Act of 1985 establishes a new programme, entitled 
T nrgeted Export Assistance. Under this programme, the Secretary of 
Agriculture must provide $110 million annually (or an equal value of 
Commodity Credit Corporation commodities) specifically to offset the 
adverse effect of subsidies, import quotas, or other unfair trade 
practices abroad. 

For tt,eee purposes, the term."aubsidy" includes an export subsidy; tax 
rebate on exports; financial assistance on preferential tei-ms; 
financing for operating lessee; assumption of costs or expenses of pro• 
duction, processing, or distribution, a differential export tax or duty 
exemption; a domestic cor1aumption quota, or any other method of 
furnishing or ensuring the availability of raw materials at artificially 
low prices. The 1985 Act authorises priority assistance to producers of 
those agricultural commodities that have been found under Section 301 of 
the Trade Act of 1974 to suffer from unfair trade practices or that have 
suffered retaliator~ actions related to such e finding. 
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2, Estimated Imeect 

US f'ederal Government R&O e,cpendi turaa are about one hel f of total R&D 
efforts expenditures in the United States, both public and private, 
Although it is difficult to quantify the full benefit to the United 
States econom)', it amounts to approximately 1 percent of United States 
GNP. 

One of the niain benef iciariea of R&O funds for defence is the US 
aircrart industry: the BoeJng 707 (of which 76J units have been aold) 
is the civil version of the KC lJj (820 units delivered) developed and 
constructed under military contracts, Boeing haa 1110 received 
contracts worth $2, 9 billion to develop and produce avionics equipment 
for the B/1B bomber, which could ea11l y be transferred to the B 
74 7 /400. Another exemp le ia the avionics equipment for the Boeing 
7)7/767 which was developed with funds from NASA - 423 aircraft of these 
types have been sold so far, The Boeing 747 benerited from the 
experience gained by Boeing's C-5A design competition team, whose 
efforts were funded directly by the US Air f'orce. The result or thia 
team's extensive windtunnel tasting and structural analysis of large jet 
transport design concepts was the development of the 16-wheel high 
flotation main landing gear uaed today on the 747. 
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o. Foreign Sales Corporation 

1. Description 

The Domestic lnternati onal Sa.lea' Corporation (OlSC) legislation was a 
cause of EC/United States contention ·slnoe its adoption by the · United 1 

States ln 1972, Under this legislation, US firms were allowed to defer 
payment of corporate taxation on export earnings. This amounted to a de 
facto export subsidy 'whiqh the EC challenged as illegal under GATT, ·., 
obtaining 'l panel ruling in 1976 which condemned the United States law, · · 

It was not ~ntil the end of 1981 that th~ United States agreed to adopt· 
the panel report and not un'til'- 1984 that the United States enacted 
legislation to replace the 01st system with · the • roreign Sales· 
Corporation (rsc). · However, in doing eo, the United States converted: 
the tax deferment provided under DISC into definitive tax remission. 

' ' 

2. Estimated Impact 

US exports have benef1tted OW!·r the life of the DISC legislation by an 
overall illegal subsidy of 'between $10-12 billion during a period when· 
about 20% of ell US exports went to the EC.- lndireotl )I · this tax 
remission has also affected EC exports on third country markets, l t 
will continue to bestow economic advantages on US exports for some time 
to come. An 1 llust.rati ve example is the tax report benefit of $397 
million which Boeing realised under the DISC according to its annual 
report 1985, and the $422 million of additional benefits to General 
Motors during the second quarter of 1984, according to press reports. 

). Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC together, with other contracting parties have engaged CATT 
Article XXI!.l consultations in March 1985 end reserved their rights, in 
particular concerning the tax remission, 

E. Public RM> runds 

1, Description 

The United States Government heavily funds research and development 
(

11 R&D 11
) activities, particularly for defence activities, Total federal 

funcJs f'or R&D in FY 1986 were estimated to be $60 billion, of which 
$40 billion were defence-related, The rv 1986 commitment represented a 
22 percent increase over f'Y 1985. The increase was mainly due to R&D 
activities related to advances in tactical sircroft systems as well as 
increased ernphasis on the Strategic Defence lnit iati ve. 
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c) In~deguate protection or appellations or origin and indications of 
source 

The US regards these geographical denominations as far less worthy of 
protection than Community countries. This causes problems for a broad 
range of European products particularly wines (Burgundy, Champagne, 
Chablis) and food (cheese such as cheddar, gouda, cooked meats etc.) 

d) Trade Marks 

While criticizing the progress made by the Community in the intellectual 
property field and celling upon it to accelerate enactment of Community 
legislation to benefit US commercial interests in Europe the US has not 
supported existing international arrangements that would benefit 
European interests in the US, particularly in the trade mark field. 

2. Estimated impact 

It is difficult to assess the accuracy of data on the economic impact of 
these barriers but there is no doubt that it is substantial. 

). Actions taken or to be taken 

Trade related aspects of lntellecluel Property rights ere included in 
the Uruguay Round negotiations, 
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Vll. INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY 

A. Section :Jl7 of the Trade Act of 1930 

International Trade Comrnisslon prooedures. The rapid :and onerous cha
racter of procedures under ~ectlon jj7 oP the Tariff Act of 19)0 puts a 
powerful weapon in the hands of US industry which European firms consi
der is being abused for protectionist ends. A complete investigation of 
the patent's validity, including US style discovery procedures, is 
carried out in a statutory period or one year which may be extended to 
18 months. Coats easily exceed a million dollars. European exporters 
are said tO withdraw (rom the US market rather than incur the heavy 
costs ·of e fight• particularly if their exports involved are on a 
lirn1ted scale being a new venture or from a smaller fi'rm. In addition, 
certain features of the Section ))7 procedure constitute discriminatory 
treatment or imported products, in particular, the limitations on the 
ability of defendants to counterclaim, 

rurthermore, Section )37 applies "in addition to any other provisions of 
law11

; suspension of a Section )37 investigation is not automatic when a 
parallel case is pending before a United States District Court. 

A case has been filed under the EC commerciol,poUcy instrument (Regula• 
tion 2441/84) . alleging that the procedures or Section 337 are incon
sistent with the notional treatment ~lause of GATT. The Commission found 
that the application of these procedures to the import of certain eremid 
f!bere from the Community contains sufficient evidence of an illicit 
commercial prectice on tt,e part of the United States and a resultant 
threat of injury ea defined by Regulation 2441/84 to warrant further 
action. In March 1987 the Convnission decided to initiate the procedures 
for consultation and dispute settlement provided for in Article XXIII of 
GATT. 

e. Other Intellectual Propert)' Issues 

1. Description 

e) Patent Cooperation Treaty - US reserve on Article 11(,) 

Under the Patent Cooperation Treaty's Article 11()), a foreign applica
tion is treated as defining the state or the art as of the date of en 
international application. The US has made a reservation to this prin
ciple under Article 64(4) which enables a US inventor to rel)' on hie 
inventive activity after that date to prevent the grant of e US patent 
to a foreign inventor in accordance with the Treaty's provisions. Only 
when the international application has been published is it treated as 
forming pert of the state of the art. 

b) Discriminatory features of patent interference procedures. 

In objecting to the grant of a US patent, prior inventive activity on US 
territory can be used to defeat en application. Dut a foreign inventor 
cannot rely on even earlier inventive activity abroad to reply to 
someone objecting to his application on the basis of US inventive 
activity pre-dating that application. 
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F'inall)', the EC is firml)' opposed to some aspects of US provisions on 
the automatic assessment of anti-dumping and countervailing dutieo. The 
EC considers that it is contraf)' to the anti-dumping and countervailing 
duty codes to definitively collect duties at rates aatabliahed in 
preliminary determinations in those cases where rates derinitively 
established ere lower than preliminary ones, The rules of the Codes on 
provisional measures are unequivocal in thia respect. Outiea can only 
be definitively collected on the basis of a final determination• taking 
into account the facts eatabliahed in the course of a proper 
investigation and taking into account the submission or all parties 
concerned. They cannot be levied definitively on the basis of a 
preliminary finding which can be made on the baaia of incomplete 
information end may not give respondents sufficient opportunity to fully 
present and defend their case. This is even more serious in the caaes 
where the rate preliminarily established is subsequently found to be too 
high. The EC insists therefore that any final assessment or duties be 
based on the facts established at the end of an investigation or an 
administrative review and not on information used for the adoption of 
provisional measures. 

' . 
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Vlll. UNITED STATES LEGISLATION AND. PRACTICE ON COUNTERVAILING AND 
ANH-DUMPING DUTIES _, . . 

.. "'" -
The. EC has raised• on e number, of occasions, aspects of United States 
countervafling duty ("CVD0) legisla~ion and prscUce which it considers 
incompatibl,e with United States obUgations under the CATT Code on 
Subsidies and Countervailing Duties. . ThuB, the EC has expressed its 
stro119 re.servations with regard tp United States legislation on 
11 upstl'eam subsidies" contdned., in ~e.ctJon 771A of the ,Trade Act of 19.30, 
as amended in, 1984, wh.ich, in effect;: preempted discussions in the 
relevant experts group in ·th~ GATT-. The EC al~o opposes United States 
practice of deviating from the Code I s provisions_ with respect to the 
definition end calculatJon of a s1,JbsidX• The United States considers . 
that a subsidy exist~ wherever an ,econQmic benefit is conferred on an 
industry regordles~. of whether the.re .has been. state inter\lention and a 
financial contribution by a government. 

With regard to United States' anti-dumping ("AD") legislation the EC 
objects, in particular, to the amendments to the AD law made by 
Section 602 of lhe Trade and Tariff Act of 1984 which permit the imposi
tion of anti-dumping duties not only against imports, but also against 
salf':s or even likely sales i.e. before importation of the goods in 
question has even taken place. This extension of the scope of anti
dumping action violates Article VI.l of the GATT which requires intro
duction "into the commerce or another country" for any determination of 
dumping. The same is true for the equivalent extension of CVD deter
minations where Article VI.J of the GATT clearly states that a counter
vailing duty cen only be imposed if a product is II imported into the 
territory of another Contracting Party." 

Furthermore, the EC objects to the statutory minimum profit of 8 percent 
to be added in constructed \'slue calculation under Section. 77l(e) of the 
Tariff Act of 1930. This t'equirement runs contrary to Article 2.4 of 
the GA TT Anti-dumping Code which states that "as a general rule, the 
addition for profit shall not exceed the profit normally realized on 
sales of products of the sarne general category in the domestic market of 
the country of origin" (emphasis supplied). 

The EC has repeatedly criticized the United States for imposing AD and 
CVD duties corresponding to the full dumein9 margin or amount of 
subsidisation established. Article 8.1 of the GATT AD Code and Article 
4.1 of the GATT subsidies Code declare it deeirable to impose e lesser 
duty, if such duty would be sufficient to remove injury to the domestic 
industry. The EC has followed this approach in Article 13(3) of 
Regulation No. 2176/84. The EC further objects to the low United States 
standard of verifying the standing of a petitioner for AD end CVD 
measures. Article 5.1 of the CATT AD Code and Article 2.1 of the GATT 
Subsidies Code require a written request by or on behalf of an industry 
affected. The United States authorities, however, do not check whether 
any application does in fact fulfill this condition but rel)' instead on 
petitioners' representations that the complaint has been filed on behalf 
of the domestic industry. 
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X, EXPORT CONTROLS/RESTRICTIONS 0~ TECHNOLOGY TRANSFER 

1. Description 

One of the main areas of extraterritorial application of US law is the 
area of export controls end restrictions of technolog)' transfer. 

The Export Administration Act of 1979 {"EAA"), as amended b)' the Export 
Administration Amendments Act of 1985, provides the legal basis for the 
United States Government to exercise export controls for national se
curity and foreign polic)' reasons. While the notion of national se
curlt)' is defined in the EAA, foreign policy is not. Export controls 
based on foreign polio)' are therefore decided upon in a purely discre
tionary way by the United States Government. 

Under the foreign policy concept of the E:AA, the United States has 
claimed broad jurisdiction to exercise control over foreign subsidiaries 
and affiliates or United States domestic companies. Furthermore, a fo
reign consignee of US technology hea to comply with United States law to 
avoid sanctions by the United States Government. Such United States ex
port controls have in the past created major obstacles to EC re-exports 
of United States goods or to EC exports of goods containing United 
States components, and may create similar obstacles in the future. 

US export controls carried out for national security reasons cover among 
others things dual-use technology and normally contain re-export res
trictions for transfer even between EC Member States. Although the EC 
recognises the security interests of the US end generally shares them, 
extraterritorial application of US law within the jurisdiction of the ~C 
is unacceptable end contrary to the principles of international law. It 
also goes beyond what is foreseen by the provisions of the security 
exceptions in Article XXI of GATT, 

2. Estimated impact 

Although it is difficult to give exact figures on trade losses incurred 
by the Community companies due to US reexport control measures, such 
losses are substantial notably on high-technology products, 

3, Action taken or to be taken 

The Community has protested to the US authorities in numerous diplomatic 
d6morches on this extraterritorial application of US export controls, 

r • 
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IX, SECTION 301 or THE TRADE ACT Or 1974 

Section )01 may be invoked if a foreign country or inatrumentali ty 
applies any act, policy or practice which !a unjustifiable, unreasonable 
or discriminatory and burdens or restricts United States convnerce. The 
notion "unreasonable" refers to an act, policy or practice which is not 
necessarily illegal but would deny fair and equitable market opportuni
ties, opportunities for the establishment of an enterprise, or adequate 
and effective protection of intellectual property rights. 

The application of Section .}01 depends on the discretion or United 
States authorities and may deviate from GATT rules. The GATT provides 
for most-favoured-nation treatment concerning e,cternel trade and also 
provides rules for coping in a selective manner with unfair trade 
practices in the areas or dumping and subsidization. "f"urthermore, GATl 
Articlo XXIII addresses the situation where a Contracting Party con
siders that benefits are null if !ed or impaired b:y a trading partner. 
Unilateral United States action under Section :501 seeking to redress 
unfair trade practices of CATT contracting parties does not have to be 
in conformity with internationally accepted rules, nor does it have to 
be directed against the goods triggering the Section )01 procedure but 
may be directed against other products or services originating in the 
foreign country concerned. 

Unilateral action of this kind is in clear violation of the GATT. 

With regard to similar commercial practices, the EC adopted a 'regulation 
(2641/84) giving 1t the authorit)' to challenge such practices of other 
trading partners but in strict conformity with EC international 
obligations, such as GATT. This implies that an:y compensatory action 
hken by the EC would be subject to the approval of the GATT Contracting 
Parties. 
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XII, REPAIR SERVICING 

A. rorelgn repair of United States aircraft 

1, Description 

The Federal Aviation Administration ( 11rAA 11 ) haa recently reinterpreted 
its rules regarding foreign repair stations to drastically reduce the 
scope of repair and meintenace work that such stations may perform on 
United States-registered aircraft and parts, without regard to the qua
lity of the work performed, Scheduled maintenance and overhauls can no 
longer be performed abroad on United States aircraft used on interna
tional routes, The rAA action is contrar)' to the CATT Agreement on 
Trade in Civil Aircraft end the declared United States policy on trade 
in services. 

2. Estimated Impact 

While it is too early to quantify the impact of the FAA action, it is 
causing severe disruption to the long-established business of foreign 
repair stations in the EC, 

J, Actions Taken or to be Teken 

The Commission protested against this interpretation of the rulea in the 
Aircraft Code Committee in October 1986 and has joined other governments 
in a d~marche to the US Authorities on 19 December 1986. 

B, Repairs of ships abroad 

1, Description 

The United States applies a 50 percent tariff on most repairs of US 
ships abroad• e.g. on equipment purchased and repairs made. The United 
States justifies this measure on the grounds of protecting an industry 
essential for defence purposes. 

}. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

The EC noted the United States practice in the GATT catalogue of non 
tariff barriers. 

• • 
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XI, SEMICONDUCTORS AGREEMENT 

Description 

- 2:, -

1. In July 1986, the US end Japanese Governments announced an agree
ment on semiconductors in settlement of US dumping cases end a 
section 301 action. Under this agreement the US appear to have se
cured Japanese assurances on prices in third country markets, in• 
eluding the European Community, as well as promises in respect of 
market access. 

Estimated impact 

2. The United States and Japan together account for the vast majority 
of world semiconductor production. Thie agreement could therefore 
be expected to have a very significant impact on those markets to 
which it is intended to apply and the United States has even 
threatened Japan with retaliatory action in orqer to secure its 
implementation, 

Actions taken or to be taken 

J. The agreement blatantly contradicts GATT provisions and the Commu
nity has initiated action in the GATT inter alie by requesting es
tablishment of a panel, 
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2, Estimated I!!Pect 

No assessment has been mede of the ef feet of unitary tax On EC 
investment in the United States. 

3. Actions Taken or to be Taken 

~fter the adoption of the California tax bill the US federal government 
is apparently concentrating efforts to persuade the states (Alaska, 
Montana, North Dakota) which still apply unitary taxation to abandon 
it, for the time being, however, EC companies continue to be adversely 
effected. 

# # # 

' . 
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XIII. TAX BAHRIERS 

A. Tax treatment of amall passenger aircraft 

1, Description 

While the Tax Reform Act of 1986 generally eliminated the investment tax 
credit and accelerated cost recovery system or depreciation, the Act 
included e transition rule allowing purchasers of small aircraft to use 
these ta>e benefits for a limited time if the aircraft are produced in 
Florida, Georgie. Kansas, or Texas. This provision favours United 
States manufacturers at the e>epenae of foreign aircraft producers, 

2, Estimated Impact 

EC aircraft manufacturers loss is estimated at $~0 million in 
outstanding orders for aircraft as a result of this discriminatory 
treatment. 

,. Actions Taken or to be T aker1 

The EC has asked the US Administration to seek retroactive elimination 
of this provision and consultations with the United States under GATT 
Article XXI1.l were held on December 17, 1986. further action in GATT 
is being considered by the EC. 

8. Stale unitary income taxation 

1, Description 

Certain individual states eaaese state corporate income tax for foreign 
owned companies operating within these states' borders on the basis of 
an arbitrarily calculated proportion of the total worldwide turnover of 
the company. That proportion of total worldwide earnings is assessed in 
such a way that a company may have to pay te>e on income arising outside 
the state, end giving rise to double taxation, Quite apart from the 
added fiscal burden, a unitary tax state is reaching beyond the borders 
of its own jurisdiction and taxing income earned outside that 
jurisdiction, This is in breach of the internationally accepted 
principle that foreign owned companies may be taxed only on the income 
arising in the jurisdiction of the host state -- "the water's edge" 
principle. A company may also face heavy compliance costs in furnishing 
details of its worldwide operations. 

The State of California adopted a tax bill in September 1986 which pro
vides for the "water's edge" alternative to the unitary taxation, The 
"water's edge" concept definition includes a foreign corporation only if 
more then 20% of its property, payroll and sales ere in the US, An 
"election fee" of 0.03~ of the foreign corporation's Californian proper
ty, payroll and sales has to be paid if the "wet er I a edge" is elected 
instead of unitary taxation, 

... 


